
 

 

OFFICIAL 

When telephoning, please ask for: Democratic Services 
Direct dial  0115 914 8511 
Email  democraticservices@rushcliffe.gov.uk  
 
Our reference:  
Your reference: 
Date:  13 April 2021 

 
 
To all Members of the Growth and Development Scrutiny Group 
 
 
Dear Councillor 
 
A Meeting of the Growth and Development Scrutiny Group will be held virtually 
via Zoom on Wednesday, 21 April 2021 at 7.00 pm to consider the following 
items of business. 
 
The meeting will be live streamed on YouTube for the public to listen and view 
via the link: https://www.youtube.com/user/RushcliffeBC 
Note: Please be aware that until the meeting starts the live stream video will not 
show on the homepage. For this reason, please keep refreshing the homepage 
until you see the video appear. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
Sanjit Sull 
Monitoring Officer   
 

AGENDA 

 
1.   Apologies for Absence  

 
2.   Declarations of Interest  

 
3.   Minutes of the meeting held on 20 January 2021 (Pages 1 - 6) 

 
4.   Conservation Areas (Pages 7 - 14) 

 
5.   Work Programme (Pages 15 - 16) 
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Chairman: Councillor N Clarke  
Vice-Chairman: Councillor D Virdi 
Councillors: S Bailey, N Begum, J Cottee, L Howitt, A Phillips, J Stockwood and 
L Way 
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Meeting Room Guidance 

 
Mobile Phones: For the benefit of others please ensure that your mobile phone is 
switched off whilst you are in the meeting.   
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MINUTES 
OF THE MEETING OF THE 

GROWTH AND DEVELOPMENT SCRUTINY GROUP 
WEDNESDAY, 20 JANUARY 2021 

Held at 7.00 pm in the  
 

PRESENT: 
 Councillors N Clarke (Chairman), S Bailey, N Begum, J Cottee, L Howitt, 

F Purdue-Horan, J Stockwood, Mrs M Stockwood and L Way 
 
 ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: 

Kevin Hard – Stagfield 
James Smith – Peveril Homes 
Toby Evison – AJA Architects  

 
 OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE: 
 L Ashmore Executive Manager - Transformation 
 C Evans Service Manager - Transformation 
 A Pegram Service Manager - Communities 
 P Taylor Strategic Sites Delivery Officer 
 T Coop Democratic Services Officer 
 
 APOLOGIES: 

Councillors D Virdi and A Phillips 
 
 

 
28 Declarations of Interest 

 
 There were no declarations of interest reported. 

 
29 Minutes of the Meeting held on 14 October 2020 

 
 The Minutes of the meeting held on 14 October 2020 were approved. 

 
30 Abbey Road Update 

 
 Mr Kevin Hard – Managing Director, Stagfield thanked the Group for inviting 

the Team, Stagfield and Peveril Homes, to the meeting to present their design 
proposals. Mr Hard expressed the desire to take forward the Council’s vision 
for the development and delivery of a landmark and exemplar scheme through 
sustainable design, urban design and energy technology, and to create 
desirable homes that are functional and sustainable.  
 
Mr James Smith – Managing Director, Peveril Homes, provided a brief 
introduction to other local partners who will be involved with the delivery of the 
project. These include Futures Housing Group for the affordable homes and 
Allan Joyce Architects Ltd. In addition, Mr Smith advised that it was standard 
practise to use local suppliers and sub-contractors also.  
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Mr Toby Evison – Allan Joyce Architects, the projects lead architect advised 
the Group that he would be working towards the design principles as specified 
by the Council and aims to provide detailed drawings and plans for the 
reserved matters and planning application. Mr Evison, continued to explain that 
there would be a good mix of property sizes, a central village green, footpaths 
running throughout the development linking with existing roads and 
communities, including an integrated landscaping scheme. The dwellings will 
be designed to be energy efficient, with EV charging points, bike storage, 
enhanced security and each plot will have parking provision to prevent burden 
to nearby roads. 
 
In respect of the outline planning application, members were asked to note that 
some tweaks to the layout had been made to provide a better solution, these 
include, switching the apartments to the southern end of the development and 
replacing the northern entrance with houses. 
 
Mr Hard presented a visual to highlight the design principles and features, 
including:  
 

 Sustainable energy – heat pump systems and technology 

 Fabric and orientation of the houses – insulation glazing and solar gain 

 Natural ventilation – stack ventilation 

 EV Charging points – solar energy 

 Smart living – Smart homes 

 Permeable paving 

 Rainwater harvesting – urban drainage schemes on all homes 
 

Members asked specific questions in relation to the 30% offer for local 
employment to construct the houses and how this will be achieved. Mr Smith 
assured the group that all partners involved pride themselves on using local 
labour, sub-contractors and local materials, adding that this would need to be 
confirmed within the reserved matters for planning. The Service Manager – 
Transformation advised that the Economic Growth Team as part of 
development programme would support developers with the delivery of their 
employment and skills plans and connect them with local partners. 
 
Members commented on Nottinghamshire County Council’s new Highways 
Design Guide, and whether this is likely to affect the planning application. Mr 
Evison explained that he would need to look at the regulations in more depth. 
However, he expressed the scheme brought to the meeting this evening is a 
head of the planning changes and would be adequately covered with this 
design. 
 
Members asked whether the lockdown restrictions in respect of Covid would 
have any influence on the programmes timeline and delivery. Mr Hard advised 
that the outline planning application is expected to be completed in the next 3 
to 6 months and does not anticipate any delays, adding that working 
arrangements have changed considerably with the implementation of health 
and safety restrictions around social distancing on site. In addition, the 
Executive Manager – Transformation advised members that to prevent further 
delay the Council has overcome the decontamination issue on site, which has 
allowed for a better position going forward. 
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There was some concern around the location of the affordable housing and it 
being in one place and not dispersed throughout the site. The Executive 
Manager – Transformation advised that this solution was the preferred option 
of the Management Company operating the affordable housing. In addition, Mr 
Hard explained that all the house types would be built to the same 
specification, using a mixed pallet of materials across the whole site. 
 
It was RESOLVED that the Group welcome the update and look forward to 
seeing the successful completion of the development. 
 

31 Management of Open Spaces in New Developments 
 

 The Strategic Sites Delivery Officer, (SSD Officer) delivered a presentation that 
provided the Group with the updated position and information on the future of 
public open space on housing developments. At its meeting in July 2020 the 
Group asked officers to identify and investigate what is happening on housing 
developments across the Borough. 
 
The SSD Officer explained the need for open spaces and the requirement by 
Policy on small, medium and large scale residential developments. Under the 
Local Plan the Council has identified 6 strategic sites within the Core strategy 
and 25 additional sites under the Local Plan Part 2, these developments range 
from 45 to 4000 dwellings in size. 
 
In respect of the current position within the Borough, the SSD Officer reminded 
the Group that pre-2000 the Council adopted and maintained the open spaces 
which became costly, therefore, between 2000 - 2011 the Council collected 
commuted sums from the developer to help towards the cost of maintaining the 
open spaces. These commuted sums were in themselves difficult to obtain 
from the developer so from 2012 open spaces were required and the 
responibiity to manage and maintain open spaces fell upon the developer, 
most of whom collect a service charge as follows: 
 

 The housing developer(s) are responsible for payments towards the 
maintenance of open space on Strategic Sites, Local Plan Part 2 sites 
and major windfall sites 

 

 The developer(s) pass that cost/responsibility on to residents through a 
management company as a monthly charge 

 

 That service charge is then payable for the entire time that each 
property on the development is occupied 
 

However, the SSD Officer explained that the current model has shown up a 
number of issues, which residents living on these developments have reported, 
these are highlighted as follows: 
 

 On the Strategic Allocations and some Local Plan Part 2 sites large 
community areas/parks to mitigate harm from the development are 
available for use by all, but are funded by the few residents living on the 
new development(s) 
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 Residents are experiencing issues with Management Companies – 
requesting extra charges for services above what is already collected in 
the monthly fees 

 

 Residents have questioned the parity of cost paid which can vary across 
the different developments 
 

Following the Scrutiny meeting in July 2020, the SSD Officer provided a 
summary advising the Group that support of Members and Developers was 
sought, 15 sites have been identified and from these, a small sample size of 9 
responses were received. The average cost per household is £201 per year 
with most sites paying less than average. It was noted, that many of the issues 
identified could not be addressed through planning, the Council is doing what 
the majority of other local authorities are doing and any long term implications 
are unknown at this time.  
 
In concluding, the SSD Officer provided an example from Warwick District 
Council of a Supplementary Planning Document (SPD), which the Council may 
wish to consider, to set Rushcliffe standards and provide consistency for 
developers. 
 
Members asked specific questions in relation to the management fees currently 
being charged, were residents in affordable houses charged the same or do 
fees vary according to the size/type of property and what would happen if a 
management company ceased trading, members were also concerned that the 
fees being charged  were not capped.   
 
The Service Manager – Communities advised that residents in affordable 
housing sometimes pay a reduced fee and that should a management 
company ceased trading it would depend on who owned the land as to who 
would be liable. In respect of fee capping this would be down to market forces 
and management companies would need compete for the work.  
 
The Ward Councillor for East Leake raised her concerns in respect of 
ownership of the open spaces once the developer has passed the 
management of these open spaces to the Management Company, adding that 
resident associations created an extra burden for residents and were often 
overlooked by the Management Company. The Ward Councillor provided 
examples of residents being charged extra costs on top of the agreed 
management fees, for items such as fly tipping, which was out of their control.   
 
The Chairman agreed that the Council’s planning process does need to have 
more input at a future stage and welcomed the officer’s recommendation to 
develop a draft Supplementary Planning Document (SDP) that would address 
some of the issues raised by members. 
 
It was RESOLVED that: 
 

a) Cabinet be requested to support the inclusion of guidance within a 
Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) to provide consistency to 
future Open Space schemes 

Page 4



 

OFFICIAL 

 
b) Officers investigate the legalities to influence the management 

agreement to apply some controls that would provide extra protection for 
residents 

 
c) The Portfolio Holder for Housing and Planning writes a letter to the 

Secretary of State highlighting the issues raised and bring forward 
guidance to address these issues. 

 
32 Work Programme 

 
 It was RESOLVED that the Group consider its Work Programme and the 

following item for scrutiny was agreed. 
 
12 April 2021 
 

 Cycling Networks 
 
The Chairman suggested that no other items would be considered and 
requested that officers contact a number of cycling agencies and clubs, inviting 
them to attend the meeting on 12 April 2021.  
 

 
 
 
The meeting closed at 8.54 pm. 

 
 

CHAIRMAN 

Page 5



This page is intentionally left blank



 

  

OFFICIAL 

 

 

 
Growth and Development Scrutiny Group 
 
Wednesday, 21 April 2021 

 
Conservation Areas 

 
 

 
Report of the Executive Manager – Transformation 
 
1. Purpose of report 

 
1.1. With increased development taking place in the Borough, concern has been 

expressed about the impact on conservation areas and how policy is applied 
in relation to development in these areas.  Clarification is also sought on what 
effect being in a conservation area can have on other planning matters. 
 

1.2. This report and the associated presentation to the Growth and Development 
Scrutiny Group will provide information and clarity over the purpose of 
conservation areas, the Borough Council’s responsibility and duties in relation 
to these areas, the application of policy when considering planning 
applications and the impact on other planning considerations/functions. 
 

2. Recommendation 
 

It is RECOMMENDED that members of the Scrutiny Group note the content of 
the report and presentation to the Group. 

 
3. Reasons for Recommendation 
 
3.1. The Council’s Corporate Strategy 2019-2023 was adopted in September 

2019. The Strategy includes a new corporate priority of ‘The Environment’.   
The preservation or enhancement of our conservation areas is an important 
aspect of the planning process and protecting our historic environment.  This 
report, along with the presentation that the Group will receive, provides 
important information and clarity on the importance of conservation areas and 
how planning policy is applied in these areas. 
 

4. Supporting Information 
 
4.1. The National Planning Policy Framework and the Development Plan for 

Rushcliffe include policies for the conservation and enhancement of the 
historic environment.  The various components that form part of the historic 
environment are referred to as heritage assets and range from sites and 
buildings of local historic value to those of the highest significance, such as 
World Heritage Sites which are internationally recognised to be of 
Outstanding Universal Value. These assets are an irreplaceable resource, 
and should be conserved in a manner appropriate to their significance, so that 
they can be enjoyed for their contribution to the quality of life of existing and 
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future generations.   This report and the presentation to the Growth and 
Development Scrutiny Group will focus on conservation areas. 

 
What is a Conservation Area and why are they designated? 
 
4.2 A conservation area is an area which has been designated because of its 

special architectural or historic interest, the character or appearance of which 
it is desirable to preserve or enhance. The special interest of a conservation 
area may come from the quality of its buildings, its landscape setting, the 
quality of open spaces, boundary materials, the layout of streets and 
buildings, evidence of past functions and other distinctive characteristics. 
 

4.2. The area which is the subject of the designation will normally be identified by 
a boundary line on a plan. Each conservation area should have an appraisal 
and a management plan. The appraisals highlight key characteristics that give 
the conservation area its special interest. The appraisals are intended to 
guide anyone considering development within the conservation area so that 
proposed changes are sensitive to the character and appearance of the 
conservation area. 
 

4.3. The Townscape Appraisal is presented in the form of a map and will normally 
include the boundary of the conservation area, listed buildings, key unlisted 
buildings or positive buildings (buildings which are not listed but are of special 
architectural or historic interest), positive open spaces and important views 
into or out of the conservation area.  In addition, the appraisal may also 
include details of boundary treatment if these are considered to be an 
important part of the character of the area, such as walls and hedgerows, and 
significant trees.  
 

4.4. It is not the purpose of the designation to prevent development, however, 
more stringent planning controls apply to the area, for example, there are 
greater limitations to permitted development and other controls apply, such as 
requiring permission for demolition of structures and offering a degree of 
protection to trees within the area. 

 
Legislative and Policy Framework 
 
4.5. The principal legislation which applies to conservation areas is the Planning 

(Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 which provides specific 
protection for buildings and areas of special architectural or historic interest.  
In addition, the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) 
Regulations contain procedural provisions relating to applications affecting 
listed buildings and conservation areas. 
 

4.6. Section 69 of the Act relates to the designation of conservation areas and 
provides that every local planning authority; (a) shall from time to time 
determine which parts of their Borough are areas of special architectural or 
historic interest the character or appearance of which it is desirable to 
preserve or enhance, and (b) shall designate those areas as conservation 
areas.  In addition, section 69 provides that it shall be the duty of a local 
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planning authority from time to time to review those areas designated as a 
conservation areas.  Of particular relevance to the consideration of planning 
applications, is Section 72 of the Act. This is discussed further below.  

 
4.7. Relevant National and Local Planning Policies include: 

 

 National Planning Policy Framework – Section 16. Conserving and 
enhancing the historic environment. 

 Rushcliffe Local Plan Part 1: Core Strategy – Policy 11, Historic 
Environment. 

 Rushcliffe Local Plan Part 2: Land and Planning Policies – Policy 28, 
Preserving and Enhancing Heritage Assets; Policy 29, Development 
Affecting Archaeological Sites. 

 
Conservation Areas in Rushcliffe 
 
4.8. There are 30 conservation areas within Rushcliffe.  For each conservation 

area there is a map showing the extent of the conservation area at each 
location, an Appraisal and Management Plan and a Townscape Appraisal.   
The following settlements include areas designated as a conservation area: 
 

 Aslockton 

 Bingham 

 Bradmore 

 Bunny 

 Car Colston 

 Colston Bassett 

 Costock 

 Cropwell Butler 

 East Bridgford 

 East Leake 

 Edwalton 

 Flintham 

 Granby 

 Hawksworth 

 Hickling 

 Keyworth 

 Kneeton 

 Langar 

 Normanton on the Wolds 

 Orston 

 Ruddington 

 Scarrington 

 Sutton Bonington 

 Thoroton 

 Thrumpton 

 Upper Broughton 

 Upper Saxondale 

 West Leake 

 Whatton in the Vale 

 Wysall 
 

4.9. Preparatory work has been undertaken for the creation of a new conservation 
area in Cropwell Bishop, this will be subjected to a consultation exercise, 
which has been delayed due to the coronavirus pandemic, before it can be 
formally designated. 
 

4.10. Full details of the existing conservation areas can be found on the Council’s 
website at: 
https://www.rushcliffe.gov.uk/conservation/conservationareasinrushcliffe/ 
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How are Conservation Areas Designated 
 
4.11. When considering the designation of a conservation area it will first be 

necessary to determine if the area includes the features and requirements that 
make the area special, i.e. of special architectural and historic interest.  This 
can be determined by physical survey of the area and referring to other 
information such as the Historic Environment Record and information which 
may be held by, for example, a local history society.  If the area is found to 
possess the necessary qualities, the extent of the area to be designated will 
be defined on a map by a conservation area boundary.  A management plan 
and townscape appraisal should also be prepared. 
 

4.12. Before the area is designated, a consultation exercise will normally be carried 
out, this will normally be undertaken with the agreement of Cabinet, following 
consideration of a report on the matter.  The consultation exercise would 
normally include written consultation with all residents and businesses within 
the area to be designated and may also include an exhibition. 
 

4.13. When designating a conservation area, the Local Planning Authority must give 
notice of the designation to the Secretary of State and the making of the 
designation must be published in the London Gazette and in at least one 
newspaper circulating in the area of the local planning authority. 

 
Effect on Planning Matters 
 
4.14. Permitted development – the location of a property within the conservation 

area imposes further limitations on permitted development rights, i.e. certain 
work that can be carried out without planning permission 
 

4.15. Planning applications – when considering planning applications for 
development within a conservation area, Section 72 of the Planning (Listed 
Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 imposes a statutory duty on 
Local Planning Authorities to pay special attention to the desirability of 
preserving or enhancing the character or appearance of that area. 
 

4.16. Within conservation areas, careful consideration will be given to the impact of 
proposals on the appearance and character of the area, in accordance with 
the statutory duty referred to above.  In particular, it will be necessary to 
determine if any harm arises from development to the significance of the 
heritage asset.  Harm falls into three categories, substantial harm, less than 
substantial harm and no harm.  Clearly, where no harm is identified the 
proposal would preserve the character and appearance of the area.  Policies 
in the NPPF require that where a proposal would lead to substantial harm to 
the significance of the heritage asset, permission should be refused, unless it 
can be demonstrated that the substantial harm or total loss is necessary to 
achieve substantial public benefits that outweigh that harm or loss.  Where a 
proposal would cause less than substantial harm to the significance of a 
designated heritage asset, this harm should be weighed against the public 
benefits of the proposal including, where appropriate, securing its optimum 
viable use. 
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4.17. In cases where a development is not within but is adjacent to the conservation 

area, the statutory duty under Section 72 does not apply but it will be 
necessary to consider the impact on the setting of the conservation area. 

4.18. Demolition of buildings/structures – subject to certain criteria, the demolition of 
a building/structure within a conservation area will require planning permission 
for relevant demolition.  In general, this requirement relates to: 
 

 Demolish a building with a volume of 115 cubic metres or more 

 To demolish any gate, fence, wall or other means of enclosure with: 
- a height of one metre or more if next to a highway (including a 

public footpath or bridleway), waterway or open space; or 
- a height of two metres or more elsewhere. 

 
4.19. Publicity of planning applications in conservation areas – The requirements for 

the publicity of planning applications are set out in article 15 of the Town and 
Country Planning (Development Management Procedure) Order 2015.  For 
the majority of applications, the legislation requires that applications are 
publicised by giving requisite notice: 

 
(a) by site display in at least one place on or near the land to which the 

application relates for not less than 21 days; or (emphasis added) 
 
(b) by serving the notice on any adjoining owner or occupier. 
 
(For the purposes of determining who is an adjoining owner/occupier, this is 
taken to be any property which shares a boundary with the application site, as 
defined by the area edged red on the site and location plan.  In rural areas this 
can be more difficult to determine as we do not hold details of land 
ownership). 
 

4.20. In addition to the requirements of the DMPO, the provisions within the 
Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 require that 
development within or affecting the setting of a conservation area is publicised 
by the display of a site notice and by a notice in a local newspaper circulating 
in the locality in which the land is situated.  
 

4.21. Trees – Trees within a conservation area are afforded protection by virtue of 
Section 211 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.  Subject to the 
provisions of this section, it shall be an offence to cut down, top, lop, uproot or 
cause wilful damage or wilful destruction to trees.  However, work may be 
carried out to trees in a conservation area where the requisite notice has been 
served on the Local Planning Authority.  The work may then be carried out 
with the consent of the local planning authority in whose area the tree is or 
was situated, or after the expiry of the period of six weeks from the date of the 
notice but before the expiry of the period of two years from that date.  During 
the notification period, the Local Planning Authority may give consideration as 
to whether the tree(s) should be afforded protection from a Tree Preservation 
Order. 
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4.22. These provisions do not apply to: 
 
 the cutting down, topping or lopping or uprooting of a tree whose 

diameter does not exceed 75 millimetres; or 
 the cutting down or uprooting of a tree, whose diameter does not 

exceed 100 millimetres, for the sole purpose of improving the growth of 
other trees (eg thinning as part of forestry operations). 

 
In either case, the diameter of the tree is to be measured over the bark of the 
tree at 1.5 metres above ground level.  
 

4.23. There is no statutory requirement to undertake any consultation in respect of a 
notice served pursuant to section 211.  However, where the Council responds 
to the notice, advising that the Council does not intend to make a tree 
preservation order and that the work may proceed, a copy of the letter is sent 
to the Ward Councillor(s) and the Town/Parish Council. 
 

4.24. The above matters will be expanded upon in the presentation to the group. 
 
Resources 
 
4.25. The planning team includes a Conservation Officer (1fte), whose main 

responsibilities include dealing with applications for listed building consent and 
responding to consultations on planning applications.  In addition, the planning 
officers within the team are responsible for assessing any impacts arising from 
development within or affecting the setting of conservation areas, where 
necessary with input from the Conservation Officer. 
 

4.26. The Council’s Landscape Officer is responsible for dealing with notifications to 
fell, top, lop etc trees within the conservation areas. 

 
The role of Historic England 
 
4.27. Historic England (HE) are a “… public body that helps people care for, enjoy 

and celebrate England's spectacular historic environment” (HE website).  
They do this by: 
 
 Championing historic places 
 Identifying and protecting our heritage 
 Supporting change 
 Understanding historic places and 
 Providing expertise at a local level. 
 

4.28. In terms of the planning function, HE is a statutory consultee in respect of: 
 

 Development of land involving the demolition, in whole or in part, or the 
material alteration of a listed building which is classified Grade I or 
Grade II* 

 Development likely to affect the site of a scheduled monument 
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 Development likely to affect any battlefield, garden or park of special 
historic interest which is registered in accordance with section 8C of the 
Historic Buildings and Ancient Monuments Act 1953 (gardens or park 
which is registered as Grade I or II*). 

 
4.29. HE is not a statutory consultee in relation to development within or affecting a 

conservation area.  When consulted in relation to work/alterations to listed 
buildings, they will often respond to consultations suggesting that the advice 
of the Council’s conservation advisor is sought.  As may be expected from the 
government's statutory adviser on the historic environment, the advice and 
guidance on their website reflects the guidance contained within the NPPF 
and references the statutory instruments.  The Development Plan must be in 
conformity with the NPPF and the Council’s policies therefore reflect the 
guidance and approach advocated by the HE. 

 
5. Risks and Uncertainties  
 
5.1. Section 72 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 

1990 imposes a statutory duty on Local Planning Authorities when exercising 
any of its functions in a conservation area to pay special attention to the 
desirability of preserving or enhancing the character or appearance of that 
area.  Failure to apply the duty when considering planning applications can 
result in an unsound decision and the risk of a successful legal challenge. 

 
6. Implications  

 
6.1. Financial Implications 

 
6.1.1. There are no financial implications associated with the consideration of 

this report and the recommendation. 
 

6.2.  Legal Implications 
 

6.2.1. There are no legal implications associated with the consideration of this 
report and the recommendation. 

 
6.3.  Equalities Implications 

 
6.3.1. The Council is committed to delivering all planning activities in 

accordance with its Equality and Diversity Policy and will embed the 
principles of that policy in its approach to regulatory functions. The 
planning process, including consideration of impacts on heritage 
assets, relates to land and property and personal circumstances will 
rarely be a material planning consideration. Therefore, the Council will 
treat all people equally and fairly, irrespective of their nationality, 
political views, race, gender, disability, age, religion, or sexual 
orientation. 
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6.4.  Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 Implications 
 

6.4.1. There are no crime and disorder implications associated with the 
consideration of this report and the recommendation. 

 
7. Link to Corporate Priorities   
  

Quality of Life Heritage assets are an irreplaceable resource, and should be 
conserved in a manner appropriate to their significance, so that 
they can be enjoyed for their contribution to the quality of life of 
existing and future generations.  

Efficient Services The delivery of an efficient and effective planning service is 

consistent with the Council’s corporate priority to transform the 

Council to enable the delivery of efficient high-quality services. 

Sustainable 

Growth 

The purpose of the planning system is to contribute to the 

achievement of sustainable growth.  One of the three 

overarching objectives to sustainable development is the 

environmental objective.  Development should contribute to 

protecting and enhancing our natural, built and historic 

environment.  There is a need to consider carefully the impacts 

of development on the special architectural and historic 

significance of conservation areas to ensure that development 

preserves or enhances the significance of these areas and that 

any harm is justified by wider public benefits. 

The Environment The preservation or enhancement of the conservation areas 

within the Borough is an important aspect of the planning 

process and protecting our historic environment.   

 
 
8.  Recommendations 

  
It is RECOMMENDED that members of the Scrutiny Group note the content of 
the report and presentation to the Group. 

 
 

For more information contact: 
 

Andrew Pegram 
Service Manager - Communities 
0115 914 8598 
apegram@rushcliffe.gov.uk 
 

Background papers available for 
Inspection: 

None 

List of appendices: None 
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Growth and Development Scrutiny 
 
Wednesday, 21 April 2021 

 
  Work Programme 

 
 
Report of the Executive Manager – Finance and Corporate Services  
 
1. Summary 
 

Members are asked to propose future topics to be considered by the Group, in 
line with the Council’s priorities which are: 

 

 Quality of Life; 
 

 Efficient Services; 
 

 Sustainable Growth; and 
 

 The Environment 
 

2. Recommendation 
 

It is RECOMMENDED that the Group agrees the work programme as set out 
in the table below. 
 

3. Reasons for Recommendation  
 

July 2021 
 

 Cycling Networks in the Borough 

 Trent Footbridge 

 Work Programme 
 
October 2021 
 

 Covid-19 Business Recovery Update 

 Work Programme 
 

January 2022 
 

 Tree Conservation 

 Work Programme 
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April 2022 
 

 Work Programme 
 
 

 
 

 
  

 
 

For more information contact: 
 

Pete Linfield 
Executive Manager – Finance and Corporate 
Services 
0115 914 8349 
plinfield@rushcliffe.gov.uk 

Background papers Available for 
Inspection: 

None.  

List of appendices (if any): None.  
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